Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP)

For Construction Activities At:

Lakewood Business Park SE of NE Hagan Rd and NE Jones Industrial Dr Lees Summit, MO

Operator(s):

Ward Development 1120 Eagle Ridge Blvd Grain Valley, M) 64029 816-2295012

SWPPP Contact(s):

Powell CWM, Inc. 3200 S State Route 291, Building 1 Independence, MO 64057 816-373-4800 Fax: 816-373-4803

SWPPP Preparation Date:

12-14-2022

Estimated Project Dates:

Project Start Date: Project Completion Date:

Contents

SECTION	N 1: SITE EVALUATION, ASSESSMENT, AND PLANNING	.1
1.1	Project/Site Information	. 1
1.2	Contact Information/Responsible Parties	. 2
1.3	Nature and Sequence of Construction Activity	. 3
1.4	Soils, Slopes, Vegetation, and Current Drainage Patterns	.4
1.5	Construction Site Estimates	.4
1.6	Receiving Waters	. 5
1.7	Site Features and Sensitive Areas to be Protected	. 5
1.8	Potential Sources of Pollution	. 6
1.9	Endangered Species Certification	. 7
1.10	Historic Preservation	. 7
1.11	Applicable Federal, Tribal, State or Local Programs	. 8
1.12	Maps	. 8
SECTION	V 2: EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL BMPS	.9
2.1	Minimize Disturbed Area and Protect Natural Features and Soil	10
2.2	Phase Construction Activity	10
2.3	Control Stormwater Flowing onto and through the Project	11
2.4	Stabilize Soils	11
2.5	Protect Slopes	12
2.6	Protect Storm Drain Inlets	13
2.7	Establish Perimeter Controls and Sediment Barriers	13
2.8	Retain Sediment On-Site	14
2.9	Establish Stabilized Construction Exits	15
2.10	Additional BMPs	16
SECTION	N 3: GOOD HOUSEKEEPING BMPS	17
3.1	Material Handling and Waste Management	17
3.2	Establish Proper Building Material Staging Areas	18
3.3	Designate Washout Areas	18
3.4	Establish Proper Equipment/Vehicle Fueling and Maintenance Practices	19
3.5	Control Equipment/Vehicle Washing	20
3.6	Spill Prevention and Control Plan	20
3.7	Any Additional BMPs	21
3.8	Allowable Non-Stormwater Discharge Management	22
SECTION	A 4: SELECTING POST-CONSTRUCTION BMPs	23
SECTION	1 5: INSPECTIONS	24
5.1	Inspections	24
5.2	Delegation of Authority	25
5.3	Corrective Action Log	25
SECTION	1 6: RECORDKEEPING AND TRAINING	26
6.1	Recordkeeping	26
6.2	Log of Changes to the SWPPP	26
6.3	Training	27
SECTION	N 7: FINAL STABILIZATION	28

SECTION 8: CERTIFICATION AND NOTIFICATION	. 29
SWPPP APPENDICES	. 30
Appendix A – General Location Map	
Appendix B – Site Maps	
Appendix C – Construction General Permit	
Appendix D – NOI and Acknowledgement Letter from EPA/State	
Appendix E – Inspection Reports	
Appendix F – Corrective Action Log (or in Part 5.3)	
Appendix G – SWPPP Amendment Log (or in Part 6.2)	
Appendix H – Subcontractor Certifications/Agreements	
Appendix I – Grading and Stabilization Activities Log (or in Part 6.1)	
Appendix J – Training Log	
Appendix K – Delegation of Authority	
Appendix L – Additional Information (i.e., Endangered Species and Historic Preservation Documentation	ו)

SECTION 1: SITE EVALUATION, ASSESSMENT, AND PLANNING

1.1 Project/Site Information

Instructions:

- In this section, you can gather some basic site information that will be helpful to you later when you file for permit coverage.
- For more information, see Developing Your Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan: A SWPPP Guide for Construction Sites (also known as the SWPPP Guide), Chapter 2
- Detailed information on determining your site's latitude and longitude can be found at <u>www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/latlong</u>

Project/Site Name: Lakewood Business Park

Project Street/Location: SE of NE Hagan Rd and NE	Jones Industrial Dr		
City: Lees Summit	State: <u>Mo</u> ZIP Code: <u>64064</u>		
County or Similar Subdivision: Jackson Cou	nty		
Latitude/Longitude (Use one of three possible forma	ts, and specify method)		
Latitude:	Longitude:		
1°'_" N (degrees, minutes, seconds)	1°'_W (degrees, minutes, seconds)		
2°' N (degrees, minutes, decimal)	2°' W (degrees, minutes, decimal)		
3. 38.963069° N (decimal)	394.365142° W (decimal)		
Method for determining latitude/longitude:			
USGS topographic map (specify scale: Other (please specify):	$\square EPA Web site \square GPS$		
Is the project located in Indian country?	🖂 No		
If yes, name of Reservation, or if not part of a Reservation, indicate "not applicable."			
Not applicable			
Is this project considered a federal facility?	Yes 🛛 No		
NPDES project or permit tracking number*:			
*(This is the unique identifying number assigned to your project by your permitting authority after you have applied			

*(This is the unique identifying number assigned to your project by your permitting authority after you have applied for coverage under the appropriate National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) construction general permit.)

1.2 Contact Information/Responsible Parties

Instructions:

- List the operator(s), project managers, stormwater contact(s), and person or organization that prepared the SWPPP. Indicate respective responsibilities, where appropriate.
- Also, list subcontractors expected to work on-site. Notify subcontractors of stormwater requirements applicable to their work.
- See SWPPP Guide, Chapter 2.B.

Operator(s):

Project Manager(s) or Site Supervisor(s):

SWPPP Contact(s):

Ward Development Tony Ward 1120 NE Eagle Ridge Blvd Grain Valley, Mo 64029

This SWPPP was Prepared by:

Powell CWM Inc. Jade Tipton 3200 S. State Route 291, Bldg. 1 Independence, MO 64057 816-373-4800 Email: jrodell-tipton@powellcwm.com

Subcontractor(s):

Emergency 24-Hour Contact:

Ward Development Tony Ward 816-229-5012

1.3 Nature and Sequence of Construction Activity

Instructions:

- Briefly describe the nature of the construction activity and approximate time frames (one or more paragraphs, depending on the nature and complexity of the project).
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A.

Describe the general scope of the work for the project, major phases of construction, etc: This project will include construction of street, storm, sanitary, and waterlines to serve a proposed commercial/industrial development.

What is the function of the construction activity?

Residential	Commercial	\boxtimes Industrial	Road Construction	🔀 Linear Utility
Other (please	specify):			
Estimated Project	t Start Date:			
Estimated Project	t Completion Date:			

Soils, Slopes, Vegetation, and Current Drainage Patterns 1.4

Instructions:

- Describe the existing soil conditions at the construction site including soil types, slopes and slope lengths, drainage patterns, and other topographic features that might affect erosion and sediment control.
- Also, note any historic site contamination evident from existing site features and known past usage of the site.
- This information should also be included on your site maps (See SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.C.).
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A.

Soil type(s):

10024 - Greenton-Urban Complex

10136 – Sibley-Urban Complex

Slopes (describe current slopes and note any changes due to grading or fill activities):

10024 - 5 to 9 percent

10136 - 2 to 5 percent

Drainage Patterns (describe current drainage patterns and note any changes dues to grading or fill activities):

The site will drain receiving waters to the north of the site

Vegetation:

Herbaceous Meadow

Construction Site Estimates 1.5

Instructions:

- Estimate the area to be disturbed by excavation, grading, or other construction activities, including dedicated off-site borrow and fill areas.
- Calculate the percentage of impervious surface area before and after construction
- Calculate the runoff coefficients before and after construction.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A and Appendix C. _

The following are estimates of the construction site.

Total project area:	30.7 acres
Construction site area to be disturbed:	3.98 acres
Percentage impervious area before construction:	0%
Runoff curve number (CN) before construction:	71
Percentage impervious area after construction:	3.2 %
Runoff curve number (CN) after construction	78
EPA SWPPP Lakewood Business Park	4

EPA SWPPP Lakewood Business Park

1.6 Receiving Waters

Instructions:

- List the waterbody(s) that would receive stormwater from your site, including streams, rivers, lakes, coastal waters, and wetlands. Describe each as clearly as possible, such as *Mill Creek, a tributary to the Potomac River*, and so on.
- Indicate the location of all waters, including wetlands, on the site map.
- Note any stream crossings, if applicable.
- List the storm sewer system or drainage system that stormwater from your site could discharge to and the waterbody(s) that it ultimately discharges to.
- If any of the waterbodies above are impaired and/or subject to Total Maximum Daily Loads (TMDLs), please list the pollutants causing the impairment and any specific requirements in the TMDL(s) that are applicable to construction sites. Your SWPPP should specifically include measures to prevent the discharge of these pollutants.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A and 3.B.
- Also, for more information and a list of TMDL contacts and links by state, visit <u>www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/tmdl</u>.

Description of receiving waters:

Detention Pod to the North of the site, Maybrook-Little Blue River is the watershed. Description of storm sewer systems:

All Storm Sewers will direct the runoff water to the detention basin to the north of the site Description of impaired waters or waters subject to TMDLs:

N/A

Other:

1.7 Site Features and Sensitive Areas to be Protected

Instructions:

- Describe unique site features including streams, stream buffers, wetlands, specimen trees, natural vegetation, steep slopes, or highly erodible soils that are to be preserved.
- Describe measures to protect these features.
- Include these features and areas on your site maps.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A and 3.B.

Description of unique features that are to be preserved: N/A

Describe measures to protect these features: N/A

1.8 Potential Sources of Pollution

Instructions:

- Identify and list all potential sources of sediment, which may reasonably be expected to affect the quality of stormwater discharges from the construction site.
- Identify and list all potential sources of pollution, other than sediment, which may reasonably be expected to affect the quality of stormwater discharges from the construction site.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A.

Potential sources of sediment to stormwater runoff:

Disturbed areas

Potential pollutants and sources, other than sediment, to stormwater runoff:

N/A

Trade Name Material	Stormwater Pollutants	Location

1.9 Endangered Species Certification

Instructions:

- Before beginning construction, determine whether endangered or threatened species or their critical habitats are on or near your site.
- Adapt this section as needed for state or tribal endangered species requirements and, if applicable, document any measures deemed necessary to protect endangered or threatened species or their critical habitats.
- For more information on this topic, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.B.
- Additional information on Endangered Species Act (ESA) provisions is at <u>www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/esa</u>

Are endangered or threatened species and critical habitats on or near the project area?

 \Box Yes \boxtimes No

Describe how this determination was made:

Using a Critical Habitat for Threatened and Endangered Species mapper

If yes, describe the species and/or critical habitat:

N/A

1.10 Historic Preservation

Instructions:

- Before you begin construction, you should review federal and any applicable state, local, or tribal historic
 preservation laws and determine if there are historic sites on or near your project. If so, you might need to
 make adjustments to your construction plans or to your stormwater controls to ensure that these historic
 sites are not damaged.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.B or contact your state or tribal historic preservation officer.

Are there any historic sites on or near the construction site?

 \Box Yes \boxtimes No

Describe how this determination was made:

Using an Online Mapper

If yes, describe or refer to documentation that determines the likelihood of an impact on this historic site and the steps taken to address that impact.

N/A

1.11 Applicable Federal, Tribal, State or Local Programs

Instructions:

 Note other applicable federal, tribal, state or local soil and erosion control and stormwater management requirements that apply to your construction site.

N/A

1.12 Maps

Instructions:

 Attach site maps. For most projects, a series of site maps is recommended. The first should show the undeveloped site and its current features. An additional map or maps should be created to show the developed site or for more complicated sites show the major phases of development.

These maps should include the following:

- Direction(s) of stormwater flow and approximate slopes before and after major grading activities;
- Areas and timing of soil disturbance;
- Areas that will not be disturbed;
- Natural features to be preserved;
- Locations of major structural and non-structural BMPs identified in the SWPPP;
- Locations and timing of stabilization measures;
- Locations of off-site material, waste, borrow, or equipment storage areas;
- Locations of all waters of the United States, including wetlands;
- Locations where stormwater discharges to a surface water;
- Locations of storm drain inlets; and
- Areas where final stabilization has been accomplished.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.C.

See Attachments

SECTION 2: EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL BMPS

Instructions:

- Describe the BMPs that will be implemented to control pollutants in stormwater discharges. For each
 major activity identified, do the following
 - ✓ Clearly describe appropriate control measures.
 - Describe the general sequence during the construction process in which the measures will be implemented.
 - ✓ Describe the maintenance and inspection procedures that will be used for that specific BMP.
 - ✓ Include protocols, thresholds, and schedules for cleaning, repairing, or replacing damaged or failing BMPs.
 - ✓ Identify staff responsible for maintaining BMPs.
 - ✓ (If your SWPPP is shared by multiple operators, indicate the operator responsible for each BMP.)
- Categorize each BMP under one of the following 10 areas of BMP activity as described below:
 - 2.1 Minimize disturbed area and protect natural features and soil
 - 2.2 Phase Construction Activity
 - 2.3 Control Stormwater flowing onto and through the project
 - 2.4 Stabilize Soils
 - 2.5 Protect Slopes
 - 2.6 Protect Storm Drain Inlets
 - 2.7 Establish Perimeter Controls and Sediment Barriers
 - 2.8 Retain Sediment On-Site and Control Dewatering Practices
 - 2.9 Establish Stabilized Construction Exits
 - 2.10 Any Additional BMPs
- Note the location of each BMP on your site map(s).
- For any structural BMPs, you should provide design specifications and details and refer to them. Attach themas appendices to the SWPPP or within the text of the SWPPP.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4.
- Consult your state's design manual or one of those listed in Appendix D of the SWPPP Guide.
- For more information or ideas on BMPs, see EPA's National Menu of BMPs <u>http://www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps</u>

2.1 Minimize Disturbed Area and Protect Natural Features and Soil

Instructions:

- Describe the areas that will be disturbed with each phase of construction and the methods (e.g., signs, fences) that you will use to protect those areas that should not be disturbed. Describe natural features identified earlier and how each will be protected during construction activity. Also describe how topsoil will be preserved. Include these areas and associated BMPs on your site map(s) also. (For more information, see *SWPPP Guide*, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 1.)
- Also, see EPA's Preserving Natural Vegetation BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/perserve_veg

See attached ESC plans

2.2 Phase Construction Activity

Instructions:

— Describe the intended construction sequencing and timing of major activities, including any opportunities for phasing grading and stabilization activities to minimize the overall amount of disturbed soil that will be subject to potential erosion at one time. Also, describe opportunities for timing grading and stabilization so that all or a majority of the soil disturbance occurs during a time of year with less erosion potential (i.e., during the dry or less windy season). (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 2.) It might be useful to develop a separate, detailed site map for each phase of construction.

 Also, see EPA's Construction Sequencing BMP Fact Sheet at <u>http://www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/cons_seq</u>)

- Phase I
 - Site Clearing
 - Duration of phase (start date, end date)
 - List BMPs associated with this phase
 - Describe stabilization methods for this phase (describe any temporary stabilization methods that will be used before final stabilization)
- Phase II
 - Addition of a road, and storm sewers added
 - Duration of phase (start date, end date)
 - List BMPs associated with this phase
 - Describe stabilization methods for this phase (describe any temporary stabilization methods that will be used before final stabilization)

Repeat as needed

2.3 Control Stormwater Flowing onto and through the Project

Instructions:

 Describe structural practices (e.g., diversions, berms, ditches, storage basins) including design specifications and details used to divert flows from exposed soils, retain or detain flows, or otherwise limit runoff and the discharge of pollutants from exposed areas of the site. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 3.)

BMP Description: Silt Fence		
Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit	
Maintenance and Inspection:		
Responsible Staff:		

BMP Description: Ditch Check			
Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit		
Maintenance and Inspection:			
Responsible Staff:			

2.4 Stabilize Soils

Instructions:

- Describe controls (e.g., interim seeding with native vegetation, hydroseeding) to stabilize exposed soils where construction activities have temporarily or permanently ceased. Also describe measures to control dust generation. Avoid using impervious surfaces for stabilization whenever possible. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 4.)
- Also, see EPA's Seeding BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/seeding

BMP Description: Seed or SOD

🛛 Permanent	Temporary
Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:		
Permanent	Temporary	
Installation Schedule:		
Maintenance and Inspection:		
Responsible Staff:		

Repeat as needed

2.5 Protect Slopes

Instructions:

- Describe controls (e.g., erosion control blankets, tackifiers) including design specifications and details that will be implemented to protect all slopes. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 5.)
- Also, see EPA's Geotextiles BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/geotextiles

BMP Description:

—	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

2.6 Protect Storm Drain Inlets

Instructions:

- Describe controls (e.g., inserts, rock-filled bags, or block and gravel) including design specifications and details that will be implemented to protect all inlets receiving stormwater from the project during the entire project. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 6.)
- Also, see EPA's Storm Drain Inlet Protection BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/storm_drain

BMP Description: Curb Inlet Protection, Area Inlet Protection

Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:

4	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

2.7 Establish Perimeter Controls and Sediment Barriers

Instructions:

- Describe structural practices (e.g., silt fences or fiber rolls) including design specifications and details to filter and trap sediment before it leaves the construction site. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 7.)
- Also see, EPA's Silt Fence BMP Fact Sheet at <u>www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/silt_fences</u>, or Fiber Rolls BMP Fact Sheet at <u>www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/fiber_rolls</u>

BMP Description: Silt Fence

Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

2.8 Retain Sediment On-Site

Instructions:

- Describe sediment control practices (e.g., sediment trap or sediment basin), including design specifications and details (volume, dimensions, outlet structure) that will be implemented at the construction site to retain sediments on-site. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 8.)
- Also, see EPA's Sediment Basin BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/sediment_basins

BMP Description: Silt Fence

<u> </u>	
Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:

Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

2.9 Establish Stabilized Construction Exits

Instructions:

- Describe location(s) of vehicle entrance(s) and exit(s), procedures to remove accumulated sediment offsite (e.g., vehicle tracking), and stabilization practices (e.g., stone pads or wash racks or both) to minimize off-site vehicle tracking of sediments and discharges to stormwater. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 4, ESC Principle 9.)
- Also, see EPA's Construction Entrances BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/cons_entrance

BMP Description: Rock Temporary Construction Entrance	
Installation Schedule:	Per APWA and Lee's Summit
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	
BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

2.10 Additional BMPs

Instructions:

- Describe additional BMPs that do not fit into the above categories.

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	
BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

SECTION 3: GOOD HOUSEKEEPING BMPS

Instructions:

- Describe the key good housekeeping and pollution prevention (P2) BMPs that will be implemented to control pollutants in stormwater.
- Categorize each good housekeeping and pollution prevention (P2) BMP under one of the following seven categories:
 - 3.1 Material Handling and Waste Management
 - 3.2 Establish Proper Building Material Staging Areas
 - 3.3 Designate Washout Areas
 - 3.4 Establish Proper Equipment/Vehicle Fueling and Maintenance Practices
 - 3.5 Allowable Non-Stormwater Discharges and Control Equipment/Vehicle Washing
 - 3.6 Spill Prevention and Control Plan
 - 3.7 Any Additional BMPs
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 5.
- Consult your state's design manual or resources in Appendix D of the SWPPP Guide.
- For more information or ideas on BMPs, see EPA's National Menu of BMPs <u>http://www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps</u>

3.1 Material Handling and Waste Management

Instructions:

- Describe measures (e.g., trash disposal, sanitary wastes, recycling, and proper material handling) to prevent the discharge of solid materials to receiving waters, except as authorized by a permit issued under section 404 of the CWA (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 1.)
- Also, see EPA's General Construction Site Waste Management BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/cons_wasteman

BMP Description: Installation Schedule: Maintenance and Inspection: Responsible Staff:

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

3.2 Establish Proper Building Material Staging Areas

Instructions:

 Describe construction materials expected to be stored on-site and procedures for storage of materials to minimize exposure of the materials to stormwater. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 2.)

BMP Description:

Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:

Bill Description.	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

3.3 Designate Washout Areas

Instructions:

- Describe location(s) and controls to eliminate the potential for discharges from washout areas for concrete mixers, paint, stucco, and so on. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 3.)
- Also, see EPA's Concrete Washout BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/concrete_wash

BMP Description: Concrete Washout	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	
BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

3.4 Establish Proper Equipment/Vehicle Fueling and Maintenance Practices

Instructions:

- Describe equipment/vehicle fueling and maintenance practices that will be implemented to control
 pollutants to stormwater (e.g., secondary containment, drip pans, and spill kits) (For more information, see *SWPPP Guide*, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 4.)
- Also, see EPA's Vehicle Maintenance and Washing Areas BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/vehicile maintain

BMP Description:

BMP Description:

Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

3.5 Control Equipment/Vehicle Washing

Instructions:

- Describe equipment/vehicle washing practices that will be implemented to control pollutants to stormwater. (For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 5.)
- Also, see EPA's Vehicle Maintenance and Washing Areas BMP Fact Sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/vehicile_maintain

BMP Description: Concrete Washout	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	
DMD Decemintion.	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

3.6 Spill Prevention and Control Plan

Instructions:

 Describe the spill prevention and control plan to include ways to reduce the chance of spills, stop the source of spills, contain and clean up spills, dispose of materials contaminated by spills, and train personnel responsible for spill prevention and control. (For more information, see *SWPPP Guide*, Chapter 5, P2 Principle 6.)

 Also, see EPA's Spill Prevention and Control Plan BMP Fact sheet at www.epa.gov/npdes/stormwater/menuofbmps/construction/spill_control

N/A

3.7 Any Additional BMPs

Instructions:

 Describe any additional BMPs that do not fit into the above categories. Indicate the problem they are intended to address.

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	
BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	

Repeat as needed

Responsible Staff:

3.8 Allowable Non-Stormwater Discharge Management

Instructions:

- Identify all allowable sources of non-stormwater discharges that are not identified. The allowable nonstormwater discharges identified might include the following (see your permit for an exact list):
 - ✓ Waters used to wash vehicles where detergents are not used
 - ✓ Water used to control dust
 - ✓ Potable water including uncontaminated water line flushings
 - ✓ Routine external building wash down that does not use detergents
 - ✓ Pavement wash waters where spills or leaks of toxic or hazardous materials have not occurred (unless all spilled material has been removed) and where detergents are not used
 - ✓ Uncontaminated air conditioning or compressor condensate
 - ✓ Uncontaminated ground water or spring water
 - Foundation or footing drains where flows are not contaminated with process materials such as solvents
 - Uncontaminated excavation dewatering
 - ✓ Landscape irrigation
- Identify measures used to eliminate or reduce these discharges and the BMPs used to prevent them from becoming contaminated.
- For more information, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 3.A.

List allowable non-stormwater discharges and the measures used to eliminate or reduce them and to prevent them from becoming contaminated:

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

SECTION 4: SELECTING POST-CONSTRUCTION BMPs

Instructions:

- Describe all post-construction stormwater management measures that will be installed during the construction process to control pollutants in stormwater discharges after construction operations have been completed. Examples of post-construction BMPs include the following:
 - ✓ Biofilters
 - ✓ Detention/retention devices
 - ✓ Earth dikes, drainage swales, and lined ditches
 - ✓ Infiltration basins
 - ✓ Porous pavement
 - ✓ Other proprietary permanent structural BMPs
 - ✓ Outlet protection/velocity dissipation devices
 - ✓ Slope protection
 - ✓ Vegetated strips and/or swales
- Identify any applicable federal, state, local, or tribal requirements for design or installation.
- Describe how low-impact designs or smart growth considerations have been incorporated into the design.
- For any structural BMPs, you should have design specifications and details and refer to them. Attach them as appendices to the SWPPP or within the text of the SWPPP.
- For more information on this topic, see your state's stormwater manual.
- You might also want to consult one of the references listed in Appendix D of the SWPPP Guide.
- Visit the post-construction section of EPA's Menu of BMPs at: <u>www.epa.gov/npes/menuofbmps</u>

BMP Description:

—	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

SECTION 5: INSPECTIONS

5.1 Inspections

Instructions:

- Identify the individual(s) responsible for conducting inspections and describe their qualifications.
 Reference or attach the inspection form that will be used.
- Describe the frequency that inspections will occur at your site including any correlations to storm frequency and intensity.
- Note that inspection details for particular BMPs should be included in Sections 2 and 3.
- You should also document the repairs and maintenance that you undertake as a result of your inspections. These actions can be documented in the corrective action log described in Part 5.3 below.
- For more on this topic, see SWPPP Guide, Chapters 6 and 8.
- Also, see suggested inspection form in Appendix B of the SWPPP Guide.
- 1. *Inspection Personnel:* Identify the person(s) who will be responsible for conducting inspections and describe their qualifications:

2. Inspection Schedule and Procedures:

Describe the inspection schedules and procedures you have developed for your site (include frequency of inspections for each BMP or group of BMPs, indicate when you will inspect, e.g., before/during/and after rain events, spot inspections):

Describe the general procedures for correcting problems when they are identified. Include responsible staff and time frames for making corrections:

Attach a copy of the inspection report you will use for your site. REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

5.2 Delegation of Authority

Instructions:

- Identify the individual(s) or specifically describe the position where the construction site operator has delegated authority for the purposes of signing inspection reports, certifications, or other information.
- Attach the delegation of authority form that will be used.
- For more on this topic, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 7.

Duly Authorized Representative(s) or Position(s):

Insert Company or Organization Name: Insert Name: Insert Position: Insert Address: Insert City, State, Zip Code: Insert Telephone Number: Insert Fax/Email:

Attach a copy of the signed delegation of authority form in Appendix K.

5.3 Corrective Action Log

Instructions:

- Create here, or as an attachment, a corrective action log. This log should describe repair, replacement, and maintenance of BMPs undertaken as a result of the inspections and maintenance procedures described above. Actions related to the findings of inspections should reference the specific inspection report.
- This log should describe actions taken, date completed, and note the person that completed the work.

Corrective Action Log: REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

SECTION 6: RECORDKEEPING AND TRAINING

6.1 Record keeping

Instructions:

- The following is a list of records you should keep at your project site available for inspectors to review:
- Dates of grading, construction activity, and stabilization (which is covered in Sections 2 and 3)
- A copy of the construction general permit (attach)
- The signed and certified NOI form or permit application form (attach)
- A copy of the letter from EPA or/the state notifying you of their receipt of your complete NOI/application (attach)
- Inspection reports (attach)
- Records relating to endangered species and historic preservation (attach)
- Check your permit for additional details
- For more on this subject, see *SWPPP Guide*, Chapter 6.C.

Records will be retained for a minimum period of at least 3 years after the permit is terminated.

Date(s) when major grading activities occur: REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

Date(s) when construction activities temporarily or permanently cease on a portion of the site: REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

Date(s) when an area is either temporarily or permanently stabilized: REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

6.2 Log of Changes to the SWPPP

Instructions:

 Create a log here, or as an attachment, of changes and updates to the SWPPP. You should include additions of new BMPs, replacement of failed BMPs, significant changes in the activities or their timing on the project, changes in personnel, changes in inspection and maintenance procedures, updates to site maps, and so on.

Log of changes and updates to the SWPPP REFERENCE ATTACHMENT

6.3 Training

Instructions:

- Training your staff and subcontractors is an effective BMP. As with the other steps you take to prevent stormwater problems at your site, you should document the training that you conduct for your staff, for those with specific stormwater responsibilities (e.g. installing, inspecting, and maintaining BMPs), and for subcontractors.
- Include dates, number of attendees, subjects covered, and length of training.
- For more on this subject, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 8.

Individual(s) Responsible for Training:

Describe Training Conducted:

- General stormwater and BMP awareness training for staff and subcontractors:
- Detailed training for staff and subcontractors with specific stormwater responsibilities:

SECTION 7: FINAL STABILIZATION

Instructions:

- Describe procedures for final stabilization. If you complete major construction activities on part of your site, you can document your final stabilization efforts for that portion of the site. Many permits will allow you to then discontinue inspection activities in these areas (be sure to check your permit for exact requirements). You can amend or add to this section as areas of your project are finally stabilized.
- Update your site plans to indicate areas that have achieved final stabilization.
- Note that dates for areas that have achieved final stabilization should be included in Section 6, Part 6.1 of this SWPPP.
- For more on this topic, see SWPPP Guide, Chapter 9.

BMP Description:

Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and	
Responsible Staff:	

BMP Description:	
Installation Schedule:	
Maintenance and Inspection:	
Responsible Staff:	

Repeat as needed

SECTION 8: CERTIFICATION AND NOTIFICATION

Instructions:

 The SWPPP should be signed and certified by the construction operator(s). Attach a copy of the NOI and permit authorization letter received from EPA or the state in Appendix D.

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gathered and evaluated the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations.

Name:	Title:
Signature:	Date:

Repeat as needed for multiple construction operators at the site

SWPPP APPENDICES

Attach the following documentation to the SWPPP:

Appendix A – General Location Map Appendix B – Site Maps Appendix C – Construction General Permit Appendix D – NOI and Acknowledgement Letter from EPA/State Appendix E – Inspection Reports Appendix F – Corrective Action Log (or in Part 5.3) Appendix G – SWPPP Amendment Log (or in Part 6.2) Appendix H – Subcontractor Certifications/Agreements Appendix I – Grading and Stabilization Activities Log (or in Part 6.1)

Appendix J – Training Log

Appendix K – Delegation of Authority

Appendix L – Additional Information (i.e., Endangered Species and Historic Preservation Documentation)

Appendix F – Corrective Action Log

Project Name: SWPPP Contact:

Inspection Date	Inspector Name(s)	Description of BMP Deficiency	Corrective Action Needed (including planned date/responsible person)	Date Action Taken/Responsible person

Appendix G – SWPPP Amendment Log

Project Name: SWPPP Contact:

Amendment No.	Description of the Amendment	Date of Amendment	Amendment Prepared by [Name(s) and Title]

Appendix H – Subcontractor Certifications/Agreements

SUBCONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PLAN

Project Number:			
Project Title:			
Operator(s):			

As a subcontractor, you are required to comply with the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) for any work that you perform on-site. Any person or group who violates any condition of the SWPPP may be subject to substantial penalties or loss of contract. You are encouraged to advise each of your employees working on this project of the requirements of the SWPPP. A copy of the SWPPP is available for your review at the office trailer.

Each subcontractor engaged in activities at the construction site that could impact stormwater must be identified and sign the following certification statement:

I certify under the penalty of law that I have read and understand the terms and conditions of the SWPPP for the above designated project and agree to follow the BMPs and practices described in the SWPPP.

This certification is hereby signed in reference to the above named project:

Company: _____

Address: _____

-			
Lelenhone	Number:		

Type of construction service to be provided:

Signature:

Title:

Date:

Appendix I – Grading and Stabilization Activities Log

Project Name: SWPPP Contact:

Date Grading Activity Initiated	Description of Grading Activity	Date Grading Activity Ceased (Indicate Temporary or Permanent)	Date When Stabilization Measures are Initiated	Description of Stabilization Measure and Location

Appendix J – SWPPP Training Log

Stormwater Pollution Prevention Training Log

Proj	ect Name:			
Proje	Project Location:			
Instr	Instructor's Name(s):			
Instr	uctor's Title(s):			
Course Location:			Date:	
Cou	Course Length (hours):			
Stor	mwater Training Topic: (check a	s app	propriate)	
	Erosion Control BMPs		Emergency Procedure	25
	Sediment Control BMPs		Good Housekeeping I	3MPs
	Non-Stormwater BMPs			
Spe	cific Training Objective:			

Attendee Roster: (attach additional pages as necessary)

No.	Name of Attendee	Company
1		
2		
3		
4		
5		
6		
7		
8		
9		
10		

Appendix K – Delegation of Authority Form

Delegation of Authority

I, ______ (name), hereby designate the person or specifically described position below to be a duly authorized representative for the purpose of overseeing compliance with environmental requirements, including the Construction General Permit, at the

construction site. The designee is authorized to sign any reports, stormwater pollution prevention plans and all other documents required by the permit.

 (name of person or position)
 (company)
 (address)
 (city, state, zip)
 (phone)

By signing this authorization, I confirm that I meet the requirements to make such a designation as set forth in ______ (Reference State Permit), and that the designee above meets the definition of a "duly authorized representative" as set forth in ______ (Reference State Permit).

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gathered and evaluated the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations.

Name:		
Company:		
Title•		
Signature:		
Date:	 	

FLOODPLAIN NOTE:

BY GRAPHIC PLOTTING ONLY, THIS PROPERTY IS LOCATED WITHIN ZONE "X" OF THE FLOOD INSURANCE RATE MAP NUMBER 29095C0430G, WHICH BEARS AN EFFECTIVE DATE OF JANUARY 20, 2017 AND IS IN AN AREA DETERMINED NOT TO BE WITHIN A SPECIAL FLOOD HAZARD AREA

WETLAND NOTE:

WETLANDS PRESENT ON SITE AS DETERMINED BY THE WATER RESOURCES DELINEATION AND SHOWN WITHIN THESE PLANS. REFER TO REPORT FOR FURTHER DETAIL.

CONSTRUCTION AND DESIGN NOTES:

PAVEMENT SHALL CONSIST OF TYPE CG-1 CURB & GUTTER WITH PAVEMENT PER TABLE LS-2 OF THE LEE-S SUMMIT

DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION MANUAL. SEE SHEET C-112 FOR TYPICAL SECTION AND PAVEMENT OPTIONS.

2. INDUSTRIAL LOCAL STREETS SHALL BE PER APWA STANDARD FOR 60' R/W SECTION 5200 TABLE LS-1.

3. STORM SEWER PIPE SHALL BE HIGH DENSITY POLYETHYLENE (HDPE) AS APPROVED BY THE CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION MANUA 4. CURB INLETS SHALL BE PER CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT STANDARD DRAWING NO. STM-1. JUNCTION BOXES SHALL BE PER CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT STANDARD DRAWING NO. STM-3. FLARED END SECTIONS SHALL BE PER CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT STANDARD DRAWING NO. STM-5

GENERAL NOTES:

1. ALL CONSTRUCTION TO CONFORM TO THE CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION MANUAL AS ADOPTED BY ORDINANCE 5813.

2. ALL REQUIRED EASEMENTS WITHIN THE BOUNDARY OF THIS PROJECT SHALL BE PROVIDED FOR ON THE FINAL PLAT 3. ANY REQUIRED EASEMENT LOCATED OUTSIDE OF THE THE BOUNDARY OF THIS PROJECT SHALL BE PROVIDED FOR BY

RACTOR SHALL NOTIFY THE CITY ENGINEER AND OBTAIN THE APPROPRIATE BLASTING PERMITS FOR ANY REQUIRED BLAST IS ALLOWED. ALL BLASTING SHALL CONFORM TO STATE AND LOCAL ORDINANCE 7. DO NOT SCALE THESE DRAWINGS.

8. CONTRACTOR IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ALL PERMITS, BONDS, AND INSURANCE REQUIRED BY THE CITY

9. THE UTILITY LOCATIONS SHOWN ON THESE PLANS ARE TAKEN FROM UTILITY COMPANY RECORDS AND ARE APPROXIMATE CONSTITUTE ACTUAL FIELD LOCATIONS. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL VERIFY THE LOCATION AND DEPTH OF ALL UTILITIES PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION 10. CLEARING AND GRUBBING OPERATIONS AND DISPOSAL OF ALL DEBRIS THEREFROM SHALL BE PERFORMED BY THE CONTRACTOR IN STRICT ACCORDANCE WITH ALL STATE AND LOCAL CODES.

11. THE DEVELOPER / OWNER SHALL CONTROL EROSION AND SILTATION DURING ALL PHASES OF CONSTRUCTION, AND SHALL KEEP THE STREETS **CLEANOF MUD AND DEBRIS**

12. ALL EXCESS MATERIAL SHALL BE REMOVED LEGALLY FROM SITE AND DISPOSED OF OFF SIT

13. TRAFFIC CONTROL AND MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC DURING CONSTRUCTION SHALL BE THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE CONTI ACCORDANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT, TRAFFIC CONTROL SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE OF MUTCD

14. EROSION CONTROL MEASURES SHALL BE PROVIDED AT ALL LOCATIONS WHERE DRAINAGE IS LEAVING THE PROJECT SITE. THE EROSION CONTRO PLAN SHOWS MINIMUM EROSION CONTROL MEASURES TO BE PROVIDED. ADDITIONAL SITE SPECIFIC MEASURES MAY BE NECESSARY AND SHALL BE PROVIDED BY THE DEVELOPER / OWNER, AT THE CONTRACTOR'S EXPENSE.

15. ANY EXISTING OR NEW STORM SEWER INLETS IN USE DURING DEMOLITION, GRADING OR CONSTRUCTION SHALL HAVE INLET PROTECTION. 16. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS AND QUANTITIES SHOWN ON THESE PLANS AND SHALL REPORT ANY DISCREPANCIES TO THE ENGINEER PRIOR TO COMMENCING ANY RELATED WORK.

17. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR DETERMINING THE LOCATION OF ALL EXISTING UTILITIES AND UNDERGROUND INSTALLATIONS. INCLUDING SERVICE CONNECTIONS. IN ADVANCE OF EXCAVATION OR TRENCHING, AND PROTECT THE SAME AS REQUIRED TO MAINTAIN GOOD OPERATING CONDITION.

18. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL USE HIS OWN INFORMATION AND NOT RELY UPON ANY INFORMATION SHOWN ON THE DRAWINGS CONCERNING EXISTING UNDERGROUND INSTALLATIONS.

19. ANY DELAY, ADDITIONAL WORK, OR EXTRA COST TO THE CONTRACTOR CAUSED BY OR RESULTING FROM DAMAGE TO EXISTING UNDERGROUND INSTALLATIONS SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A CLAIM FOR EXTRA WORK, ADDITIONAL PAYMENT, OR DAMAGES. ALL DAMAGE TO EXISTING UTILITIES INCLUDING SERVICE CONNECTIONS SHALL RE REPAIRED BY AND AT THE EXPENSE OF THE CONTRACTOR. 20. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL OBTAIN ALL NECESSARY PERMITS PRIOR TO BEGINNING CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES AND OBTAIN ALL NECESSARY

INSPECTIONS THROUGHOUT THE CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES. 21. CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR ALL RELOCATIONS, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO ALL UTILITIES, STORM DRAINAGE, AND SIGNS AS

REQUIRED, ALL WORK SHALL BE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE GOVERNING AUTHORITIES' SPECIFICATIONS AND SHALL BE APPROVED BY SUCH. ALL COST SHALL BE INCLUDED IN THE CONTRACTOR'S CONTRACT WITH THE OWNER.

22. REMOVAL OF EXISTING PAVING AND/OR BORING AT THE CONTRACTOR'S DISCRETION SHALL BE INCLUDED AS A PART OF ALL UTILITY INSTALLATIONS WHERE APPLICABLE AT THE CONTRACTOR'S EXPENSE AS WELL AS REPLACEMENT/REPAIR OF ALL DISTURBED MATERIALS IN ACCORDANCE WITH LOCAL SPECIFICATIONS AND CODES.

23. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL COORDINATE ALL UTILITY WORK, INCLUDING DEMOLITION AND REMOVAL, WITH THE APPROPRIATE UTILITY COMPANIES AND SERVICE PROVIDERS PRIOR TO DISCONTINUATION OF SERVICE. UTILITIES NOT NOTED FOR DEMOLITION SHALL REMAIN IN SERVICE AT ALL TIMES. 24. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL MAINTAIN EXISTING UTILITY SERVICE TO ALL ADJOINING PROPERTIES UNTIL THE RELOCATED UTILITIES ARE INSPECTED AND APPROVED.

25. ALL EXISTING UTILITIES SHALL BE REMOVED BACK TO THE CLOSEST STRUCTURE AND CAPPED AT THAT LOCATION.

26. REMOVE ALL TREES, GRASS, WEEDS, ROOTS, AND OTHER DEBRIS FROM THE AREA TO BE EXCAVATED, FILLED OR GRADED.

27. IF EXCAVATED MATERIAL IS UNSUITABLE FOR COMPACTION, AS DETERMINED BY THE GEOTECHNICAL ENGINEER, THE CONTRACTOR SHALL FURNISH SUITABLE BORROW.

28. ALL SLOPES, CUT OR FILL, SHALL BE GRADED TO MAXIMUM FINISH SLOPE OF THREE (3) FEET HORIZONTAL TO ONE (1) FOOT VERTICAL. NO GRADED SLOPE SHALL EXCEED 3:1 WITHOUT SPECIFIC SLOPE PLANTING OR REINFORCEMENT. 29. SITE SHALL BE GRADED TO ASSURE DRAINAGE OF WATER FROM ALL SURFACES.

30. THE CONTRACTOR IS RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING ALL SURFACE AND GROUNDWATER CONTROL MEASURES.

31. GRADES NOT OTHERWISE INDICATED ON THE PLANS SHALL BE UNIFORM LEVELS OR SLOPES BETWEEN POINTS WHERE ELEVATIONS ARE GIVEN. ABRUPT CHANGES IN SLOPES SHALL BE WELL ROUNDED.

32. STORM DRAINAGE SYSTEMS WITHIN THE PROJECT AREA ARE TO BE COMPLETELY CLEANED AT THE COMPLETION OF THE PROJECT.

33. EXISTING TREES WHERE INDICATED SHALL BE PROTECTED FROM CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES. ALL TREE PROTECTION FENCING TO BE INSPECTED

DAILY AND ALL GRADING ACTIVITIES TO REMAIN OUTSIDE THE DRIP LINES. 34. ALL TREE PROTECTION MEASURES SHALL BE INSTALLED PRIOR TO GRADING.

35. ALL SOILS UNDERCUTTING, OVER EXCAVATION, UNDER DRAIN INSTALLATION, AND ROCK FILLS SHALL BE DETERMINED AND DIRECTED BY THE SOILS ENGINEER.

36. FILL AREAS TO BE COMPACTED TO 95% STANDARD PROCTOR MINIMUM UNLESS OTHERWISE INDICATED BY GEOTECHNICAL ENGINEER. 37. UNLESS OTHERWISE INDICATED, ALL DISTURBED SOIL AREAS TO RECEIVE 6 INCHES OF TOPSOIL AND TO BE SEEDED AND MULCHED.

LAKEWOOD BUSINESS CENTER **ON I-470 - PLAT S** Lot **EROSION CONTROL PLANS** Part of Section 20, Township 48 N, Range 31 W LEE'S SUMMIT, JACKSON COUNTY, MISSOURI

TOTAL DISTURBED AREA: 3.98 ac WATERSHED: MAY BROOK-LITTLE BLUE RIVER



VICINITY MAP NOT TO SCALE



CALL BEFORE YOU DIG 1-800-DIG-RITI	Ξ
UTILITY CONTACTS:	
EVERGY	816-471-5275
SPIRE	800-582-1234
COMCAST	816-795-1100
AT&T	816-325-5610
SPECTRUM	816-358-5360
CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT PUBLIC WORKS	816-969-1800
CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT PUBLIC WORKS INSPECTIONS	816-969-1800
CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT WATER UTILITIES	816-969-1900

UTILITY NOTE:

THE UTILITIES AS SHOWN IN THESE DRAWINGS WERE DEVELOPED FROM THE INFORMATION AVAILABLE. IT IS NOT IMPLIED NOR INTENDED TO BE THE COMPLETE INVENTORY OF UTILITIES IN THIS AREA. IT IS THE CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY TO VERIFY THE LOCATIONS OF ALL UTILITIES (WHETHER SHOWN OR NOT) AND PROTECT SAID UTILITIES FROM ANY DAMAGE.

SHEET INDEX:

C-050	
C-051	
C-052	
C-052	
C-061-062	

BENCHMARK:

BEARINGS SHOWN HEREON ARE GRID BEARINGS BASED ON THE MISSOURI COORDINATE SYSTEM OF 1983. WEST ZONE AND TIED TO CONTROL MONUMENT "JA-42", DATE OF OBSERVATION 200 AS DEVELOPED FROM GPS OBSERVATIONS. GRID FACTOR OF 0.9999031 WAS USE

LEGAL:

A TRACT OF LAND BEING PART OF THE TRACT DESCRIBED BY THE WARRANTY DEED RECORDED UNDER DOCUMENT NUMBER 2015E0090550, OF THE JACKSON COUNTY MISSOURI RECORDS AND BEING LOCATED IN PART OF SECTION 20. TOWNSHIP 48 NORTH, RANGE 31 WEST, IN THE CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT, JACKSON COUNTY. MISSOURI AND BEING MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS: BEGINNING AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF LOT 23B. OF LAKEWOOD BUSINESS CENTER ON I-470. LOTS 23A AND 24B. SUBDIVISION IN SAID CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT. SAID POINT BEING ON THE NORTH RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF N 3OULEVARD. AS NOW ESTABLISHED: THENCE ALONG SAID NORTH RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE. ALONG A CURVE TO THE LEFT, HAVING A RADIUS OF 530.00 FEET, A CURVE LENGTH OF 51.21 FEET, CHORD BEARING OF NORTH 77°13'19" WEST AND A CHORD | FNGTH OF 51 19 FFFT TO THE NORTHWESTERN CORNER OF BOULEVARD; THENCE ALONG WEST END OF SAID NE MAGUIRE BOULEVARD, SOUTH 60.00 FEET. TO THE SOUTHWESTERN CORNER OF SAID NE MAGUIRE BOULEVARD: THENCI WEST 146.05 FEFT THENCE ALONG A CUBVE THE LEFT HAVING A BADIUS OF 30.00 A CURVE LENGTH OF 47.12 FEET, CHORD BEARING OF SOUTH 55°02'51" WEST, AND A CHORD LENGTH OF HENCE SOUTH 10°02'51" WEST, 21.08 FEET; THENCE NORTH 79°57'09" WEST, 60.00 FEET; NORTH 10°02'51" EAST. 17.07 FEET: THENCE ALONG A CURVE TO THE LEFT. HAVING A RADIUS OI 30.00 FEET. A CURVE LENGTH OF 51.14 FEET. A CHORD BEARING OF NORTH 38°47'01" WEST. AND A CHORD LENGTH OF 45.17 FEET: THENCE ALONG A COMPOUND CURVE TO THE LEFT. HAVING A RADIUS OF 480.00 FEET, A CURVE LENGTH OF 6.44 FEET, A CHORD BEARING OF NORTH 87°59'57" WEST, AND A CHORD LENGTH OF 6.44 FEET; THENCE NORTH 88°23'00" WEST, 934.92 FEET; THENCE ALONG A CURVE TO THE LEFT, HAVING A RADIUS OF 25.00 FEET, A CURVE LENGTH OF 39.07 FEET, A CHORD BEARING OF SOUTH 46°50'51" WEST, AND A CHORD LENGTH OF 35.21 FEET, TO A POINT ON THE EAST RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF NE HAGEN ROAD, AS NOW ESTABLISHED; THENCE ALONG SAID EAST RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE, NORTH 02°04'42" EAST, 84.80 FEET, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF LOT 27, LAKEWOOD BUSINESS CENTER ON I-470 PLAT K, A SUBDIVISION IN SAID CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT: THENCE ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID LOT 27. SOUTH 88°23'00" EAST, 404.01 FEET, TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER THEREOF; THENCE ALONG THE EAST LINE OF SAID LOT 27, NORTH 01°38'44" EAST, 370.07 FEET, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF TRACT C, LAKEWOOD BUSINESS CENTER ON I-470 - PLAT R, A SUBDIVISION IN SAID CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT; THENCE ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID TRACT C. SOUTH 88°21'07" EAST. 889.46 FEET. TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER THEREOF AND BEING A POINT ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID LAKEWOOD BUSINESS CENTER ON 1-470. LOTS 23A AND 23B; THENCE ALONG SAID WEST LINE, SOUTH 01°47'11" WEST, 415.53 FEET, TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING AND CONTAINS 9.49 ACRES. MORE OR LESS.

APPROVED

COVER SHEET
EROSION CONTROL PHASE 1
EROSION CONTROL PHASE 2
EROSION CONTROL PHASE 3
EROSION CONTROL DETAILS

ENGINEER'S CERTIFICATION:

I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THIS PROJECT HAS BEEN DESIGNED AND THESE PLANS PREPARED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CURRENT DESIGN CRITERIA OF THE CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT, MISSOURI AND THE STATE OF MISSOURI. I FURTHER CERTIFY THAT THESE PLANS WERE IN ACCORDANCE TO AASHTO STANDARDS.

SIGNATURE

DATE

CITY OF LEE'S SUMMIT, MISSOURI

DATE:

CITY ENGINEER













Modified from 2015 Overland Park Standard Details for Erosion and Sediment Control.

Or tu







CHECKED BY: JRT PROJECT #: 21-1883 ISSUE DATE: 03/31/2022 ISSUED FOR: PERMIT

EROSION CONTROL DETAILS -2 062



United States Department of Agriculture

Natural Resources Conservation

Service

A product of the National Cooperative Soil Survey, a joint effort of the United States Department of Agriculture and other Federal agencies, State agencies including the Agricultural Experiment Stations, and local participants

Custom Soil Resource Report for Jackson County, Missouri



Preface

Soil surveys contain information that affects land use planning in survey areas. They highlight soil limitations that affect various land uses and provide information about the properties of the soils in the survey areas. Soil surveys are designed for many different users, including farmers, ranchers, foresters, agronomists, urban planners, community officials, engineers, developers, builders, and home buyers. Also, conservationists, teachers, students, and specialists in recreation, waste disposal, and pollution control can use the surveys to help them understand, protect, or enhance the environment.

Various land use regulations of Federal, State, and local governments may impose special restrictions on land use or land treatment. Soil surveys identify soil properties that are used in making various land use or land treatment decisions. The information is intended to help the land users identify and reduce the effects of soil limitations on various land uses. The landowner or user is responsible for identifying and complying with existing laws and regulations.

Although soil survey information can be used for general farm, local, and wider area planning, onsite investigation is needed to supplement this information in some cases. Examples include soil quality assessments (http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/main/soils/health/) and certain conservation and engineering applications. For more detailed information, contact your local USDA Service Center (https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app?agency=nrcs) or your NRCS State Soil Scientist (http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/soils/contactus/? cid=nrcs142p2_053951).

Great differences in soil properties can occur within short distances. Some soils are seasonally wet or subject to flooding. Some are too unstable to be used as a foundation for buildings or roads. Clayey or wet soils are poorly suited to use as septic tank absorption fields. A high water table makes a soil poorly suited to basements or underground installations.

The National Cooperative Soil Survey is a joint effort of the United States Department of Agriculture and other Federal agencies, State agencies including the Agricultural Experiment Stations, and local agencies. The Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) has leadership for the Federal part of the National Cooperative Soil Survey.

Information about soils is updated periodically. Updated information is available through the NRCS Web Soil Survey, the site for official soil survey information.

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) prohibits discrimination in all its programs and activities on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, and where applicable, sex, marital status, familial status, parental status, religion, sexual orientation, genetic information, political beliefs, reprisal, or because all or a part of an individual's income is derived from any public assistance program. (Not all prohibited bases apply to all programs.) Persons with disabilities who require

alternative means for communication of program information (Braille, large print, audiotape, etc.) should contact USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TDD). To file a complaint of discrimination, write to USDA, Director, Office of Civil Rights, 1400 Independence Avenue, S.W., Washington, D.C. 20250-9410 or call (800) 795-3272 (voice) or (202) 720-6382 (TDD). USDA is an equal opportunity provider and employer.

Contents

Preface	2
How Soil Surveys Are Made	5
Soil Map	8
Soil Map	9
Legend	10
Map Unit Legend	11
Map Unit Descriptions	11
Jackson County, Missouri	13
10024—Greenton-Urban land complex, 5 to 9 percent slopes	13
10136—Sibley-Urban land complex, 2 to 5 percent slopes	14
References	16

How Soil Surveys Are Made

Soil surveys are made to provide information about the soils and miscellaneous areas in a specific area. They include a description of the soils and miscellaneous areas and their location on the landscape and tables that show soil properties and limitations affecting various uses. Soil scientists observed the steepness, length, and shape of the slopes; the general pattern of drainage; the kinds of crops and native plants; and the kinds of bedrock. They observed and described many soil profiles. A soil profile is the sequence of natural layers, or horizons, in a soil. The profile extends from the surface down into the unconsolidated material in which the soil formed or from the surface down to bedrock. The unconsolidated material is devoid of roots and other living organisms and has not been changed by other biological activity.

Currently, soils are mapped according to the boundaries of major land resource areas (MLRAs). MLRAs are geographically associated land resource units that share common characteristics related to physiography, geology, climate, water resources, soils, biological resources, and land uses (USDA, 2006). Soil survey areas typically consist of parts of one or more MLRA.

The soils and miscellaneous areas in a survey area occur in an orderly pattern that is related to the geology, landforms, relief, climate, and natural vegetation of the area. Each kind of soil and miscellaneous area is associated with a particular kind of landform or with a segment of the landform. By observing the soils and miscellaneous areas in the survey area and relating their position to specific segments of the landform, a soil scientist develops a concept, or model, of how they were formed. Thus, during mapping, this model enables the soil scientist to predict with a considerable degree of accuracy the kind of soil or miscellaneous area at a specific location on the landscape.

Commonly, individual soils on the landscape merge into one another as their characteristics gradually change. To construct an accurate soil map, however, soil scientists must determine the boundaries between the soils. They can observe only a limited number of soil profiles. Nevertheless, these observations, supplemented by an understanding of the soil-vegetation-landscape relationship, are sufficient to verify predictions of the kinds of soil in an area and to determine the boundaries.

Soil scientists recorded the characteristics of the soil profiles that they studied. They noted soil color, texture, size and shape of soil aggregates, kind and amount of rock fragments, distribution of plant roots, reaction, and other features that enable them to identify soils. After describing the soils in the survey area and determining their properties, the soil scientists assigned the soils to taxonomic classes (units). Taxonomic classes are concepts. Each taxonomic class has a set of soil characteristics with precisely defined limits. The classes are used as a basis for comparison to classify soils systematically. Soil taxonomy, the system of taxonomic classification used in the United States, is based mainly on the kind and character of soil properties and the arrangement of horizons within the profile. After the soil

scientists classified and named the soils in the survey area, they compared the individual soils with similar soils in the same taxonomic class in other areas so that they could confirm data and assemble additional data based on experience and research.

The objective of soil mapping is not to delineate pure map unit components; the objective is to separate the landscape into landforms or landform segments that have similar use and management requirements. Each map unit is defined by a unique combination of soil components and/or miscellaneous areas in predictable proportions. Some components may be highly contrasting to the other components of the map unit. The presence of minor components in a map unit in no way diminishes the usefulness or accuracy of the data. The delineation of such landforms and landform segments on the map provides sufficient information for the development of resource plans. If intensive use of small areas is planned, onsite investigation is needed to define and locate the soils and miscellaneous areas.

Soil scientists make many field observations in the process of producing a soil map. The frequency of observation is dependent upon several factors, including scale of mapping, intensity of mapping, design of map units, complexity of the landscape, and experience of the soil scientist. Observations are made to test and refine the soil-landscape model and predictions and to verify the classification of the soils at specific locations. Once the soil-landscape model is refined, a significantly smaller number of measurements of individual soil properties are made and recorded. These measurements may include field measurements, such as those for color, depth to bedrock, and texture, and laboratory measurements, such as those for content of sand, silt, clay, salt, and other components. Properties of each soil typically vary from one point to another across the landscape.

Observations for map unit components are aggregated to develop ranges of characteristics for the components. The aggregated values are presented. Direct measurements do not exist for every property presented for every map unit component. Values for some properties are estimated from combinations of other properties.

While a soil survey is in progress, samples of some of the soils in the area generally are collected for laboratory analyses and for engineering tests. Soil scientists interpret the data from these analyses and tests as well as the field-observed characteristics and the soil properties to determine the expected behavior of the soils under different uses. Interpretations for all of the soils are field tested through observation of the soils in different uses and under different levels of management. Some interpretations are modified to fit local conditions, and some new interpretations are developed to meet local needs. Data are assembled from other sources, such as research information, production records, and field experience of specialists. For example, data on crop yields under defined levels of management are assembled from farm records and from field or plot experiments on the same kinds of soil.

Predictions about soil behavior are based not only on soil properties but also on such variables as climate and biological activity. Soil conditions are predictable over long periods of time, but they are not predictable from year to year. For example, soil scientists can predict with a fairly high degree of accuracy that a given soil will have a high water table within certain depths in most years, but they cannot predict that a high water table will always be at a specific level in the soil on a specific date.

After soil scientists located and identified the significant natural bodies of soil in the survey area, they drew the boundaries of these bodies on aerial photographs and

identified each as a specific map unit. Aerial photographs show trees, buildings, fields, roads, and rivers, all of which help in locating boundaries accurately.

Soil Map

The soil map section includes the soil map for the defined area of interest, a list of soil map units on the map and extent of each map unit, and cartographic symbols displayed on the map. Also presented are various metadata about data used to produce the map, and a description of each soil map unit.



	MAP LEGEND			MAP INFORMATION	
Area of In	terest (AOI) Area of Interest (AOI)	8	Spoil Area Stony Spot	The soil surveys that comprise your AOI were mapped at 1:24,000.	
Soils	Soil Map Unit Polygons Soil Map Unit Lines	a V	Very Stony Spot Wet Spot	Warning: Soil Map may not be valid at this scale.	
C Special	Soil Map Unit Points Point Features Playout	Other Special Line Features Water Features	misunderstanding of the detail of mapping and accuracy of soil line placement. The maps do not show the small areas of contrasting soils that could have been shown at a more detailed scale		
o X	Borrow Pit	Transport	Streams and Canals	Please rely on the bar scale on each map sheet for map	
*	Closed Depression Gravel Pit	~	Rails Interstate Highways	measurements. Source of Map: Natural Resources Conservation Service	
: •	Gravelly Spot Landfill	~ ~	Major Roads Maps from the Web Soil Survey URL Coordinate System: Maps from the Web Soil Survey URL Coordinate System:	Coordinate System: Web Mercator (EPSG:3857)	
بة ۲	Lava Flow Marsh or swamp	Backgrou	nd Aerial Photography	projection, which preserves direction and shape but distorts distance and area. A projection that preserves area, such as the Albers equal-area conic projection, should be used if more accurate calculations of distance or area are required.	
0	Miscellaneous Water Perennial Water			This product is generated from the USDA-NRCS certified data as of the version date(s) listed below.	
~ +	Rock Outcrop Saline Spot			Soil Survey Area: Jackson County, Missouri Survey Area Data: Version 24, Aug 31, 2022	
**	Sandy Spot Severely Eroded Spot			Soil map units are labeled (as space allows) for map scales 1:50,000 or larger.	
\$ \$	Slide or Slip			Date(s) aerial images were photographed: Aug 30, 2022—Sep 8, 2022	
Ø				The orthophoto or other base map on which the soil lines were compiled and digitized probably differs from the background imagery displayed on these maps. As a result, some minor shifting of map unit boundaries may be evident.	

Map Unit Legend

Map Unit Symbol	Map Unit Name	Acres in AOI	Percent of AOI					
10024	Greenton-Urban land complex, 5 to 9 percent slopes	10.5	37.2%					
10136	Sibley-Urban land complex, 2 to 5 percent slopes	17.7	62.8%					
Totals for Area of Interest		28.2	100.0%					

Map Unit Descriptions

The map units delineated on the detailed soil maps in a soil survey represent the soils or miscellaneous areas in the survey area. The map unit descriptions, along with the maps, can be used to determine the composition and properties of a unit.

A map unit delineation on a soil map represents an area dominated by one or more major kinds of soil or miscellaneous areas. A map unit is identified and named according to the taxonomic classification of the dominant soils. Within a taxonomic class there are precisely defined limits for the properties of the soils. On the landscape, however, the soils are natural phenomena, and they have the characteristic variability of all natural phenomena. Thus, the range of some observed properties may extend beyond the limits defined for a taxonomic class. Areas of soils of a single taxonomic class rarely, if ever, can be mapped without including areas of other taxonomic classes. Consequently, every map unit is made up of the soils or miscellaneous areas for which it is named and some minor components that belong to taxonomic classes other than those of the major soils.

Most minor soils have properties similar to those of the dominant soil or soils in the map unit, and thus they do not affect use and management. These are called noncontrasting, or similar, components. They may or may not be mentioned in a particular map unit description. Other minor components, however, have properties and behavioral characteristics divergent enough to affect use or to require different management. These are called contrasting, or dissimilar, components. They generally are in small areas and could not be mapped separately because of the scale used. Some small areas of strongly contrasting soils or miscellaneous areas are identified by a special symbol on the maps. If included in the database for a given area, the contrasting minor components are identified in the map unit descriptions along with some characteristics of each. A few areas of minor components may not have been observed, and consequently they are not mentioned in the descriptions, especially where the pattern was so complex that it was impractical to make enough observations to identify all the soils and miscellaneous areas on the landscape.

The presence of minor components in a map unit in no way diminishes the usefulness or accuracy of the data. The objective of mapping is not to delineate pure taxonomic classes but rather to separate the landscape into landforms or landform segments that have similar use and management requirements. The delineation of such segments on the map provides sufficient information for the development of resource plans. If intensive use of small areas is planned, however,

onsite investigation is needed to define and locate the soils and miscellaneous areas.

An identifying symbol precedes the map unit name in the map unit descriptions. Each description includes general facts about the unit and gives important soil properties and qualities.

Soils that have profiles that are almost alike make up a *soil series*. Except for differences in texture of the surface layer, all the soils of a series have major horizons that are similar in composition, thickness, and arrangement.

Soils of one series can differ in texture of the surface layer, slope, stoniness, salinity, degree of erosion, and other characteristics that affect their use. On the basis of such differences, a soil series is divided into *soil phases*. Most of the areas shown on the detailed soil maps are phases of soil series. The name of a soil phase commonly indicates a feature that affects use or management. For example, Alpha silt loam, 0 to 2 percent slopes, is a phase of the Alpha series.

Some map units are made up of two or more major soils or miscellaneous areas. These map units are complexes, associations, or undifferentiated groups.

A *complex* consists of two or more soils or miscellaneous areas in such an intricate pattern or in such small areas that they cannot be shown separately on the maps. The pattern and proportion of the soils or miscellaneous areas are somewhat similar in all areas. Alpha-Beta complex, 0 to 6 percent slopes, is an example.

An *association* is made up of two or more geographically associated soils or miscellaneous areas that are shown as one unit on the maps. Because of present or anticipated uses of the map units in the survey area, it was not considered practical or necessary to map the soils or miscellaneous areas separately. The pattern and relative proportion of the soils or miscellaneous areas are somewhat similar. Alpha-Beta association, 0 to 2 percent slopes, is an example.

An *undifferentiated group* is made up of two or more soils or miscellaneous areas that could be mapped individually but are mapped as one unit because similar interpretations can be made for use and management. The pattern and proportion of the soils or miscellaneous areas in a mapped area are not uniform. An area can be made up of only one of the major soils or miscellaneous areas, or it can be made up of all of them. Alpha and Beta soils, 0 to 2 percent slopes, is an example.

Some surveys include *miscellaneous areas*. Such areas have little or no soil material and support little or no vegetation. Rock outcrop is an example.

Jackson County, Missouri

10024—Greenton-Urban land complex, 5 to 9 percent slopes

Map Unit Setting

National map unit symbol: 2qky4 Elevation: 800 to 1,100 feet Mean annual precipitation: 33 to 41 inches Mean annual air temperature: 50 to 55 degrees F Frost-free period: 177 to 220 days Farmland classification: Prime farmland if drained

Map Unit Composition

Greenton and similar soils: 60 percent Urban land: 40 percent Estimates are based on observations, descriptions, and transects of the mapunit.

Description of Greenton

Setting

Landform: Hillslopes Landform position (two-dimensional): Shoulder Landform position (three-dimensional): Side slope Down-slope shape: Convex Across-slope shape: Concave, convex Parent material: Loess over residuum weathered from limestone and shale

Typical profile

A - 0 to 16 inches: silty clay loam Bt1 - 16 to 26 inches: silty clay loam 2Bt2 - 26 to 80 inches: silty clay

Properties and qualities

Slope: 5 to 9 percent
Depth to restrictive feature: More than 80 inches
Drainage class: Somewhat poorly drained
Runoff class: Very high
Capacity of the most limiting layer to transmit water (Ksat): Moderately low to moderately high (0.06 to 0.20 in/hr)
Depth to water table: About 12 to 30 inches
Frequency of flooding: None
Frequency of ponding: None
Maximum salinity: Nonsaline to very slightly saline (0.0 to 2.0 mmhos/cm)
Available water supply, 0 to 60 inches: Low (about 3.6 inches)

Interpretive groups

Land capability classification (irrigated): None specified Land capability classification (nonirrigated): 3e Hydrologic Soil Group: D Ecological site: R109XY002MO - Loess Upland Prairie Other vegetative classification: Grass/Prairie (Herbaceous Vegetation) Hydric soil rating: No

Description of Urban Land

Setting

Landform: Hills Landform position (two-dimensional): Backslope Across-slope shape: Concave, convex

Interpretive groups

Land capability classification (irrigated): None specified Land capability classification (nonirrigated): 8 Hydric soil rating: No

10136—Sibley-Urban land complex, 2 to 5 percent slopes

Map Unit Setting

National map unit symbol: 2ql0j Elevation: 720 to 1,440 feet Mean annual precipitation: 33 to 41 inches Mean annual air temperature: 49 to 55 degrees F Frost-free period: 155 to 220 days Farmland classification: All areas are prime farmland

Map Unit Composition

Sibley and similar soils: 60 percent Urban land: 35 percent Minor components: 5 percent Estimates are based on observations, descriptions, and transects of the mapunit.

Description of Sibley

Setting

Landform: Interfluves Landform position (two-dimensional): Summit Landform position (three-dimensional): Interfluve Down-slope shape: Convex Across-slope shape: Convex Parent material: Loess

Typical profile

A - 0 to 17 inches: silt loam Bt - 17 to 65 inches: silty clay loam C - 65 to 80 inches: silt loam

Properties and qualities

Slope: 2 to 5 percent Depth to restrictive feature: More than 80 inches Drainage class: Well drained Runoff class: Medium Capacity of the most limiting layer to transmit water (Ksat): Moderately high (0.20 to 0.57 in/hr) Depth to water table: More than 80 inches Frequency of flooding: None Frequency of ponding: None Maximum salinity: Nonsaline to very slightly saline (0.0 to 2.0 mmhos/cm) Available water supply, 0 to 60 inches: High (about 12.0 inches)

Interpretive groups

Land capability classification (irrigated): None specified Land capability classification (nonirrigated): 2e Hydrologic Soil Group: C Ecological site: R107XB002MO - Deep Loess Upland Prairie Other vegetative classification: Grass/Prairie (Herbaceous Vegetation) Hydric soil rating: No

Description of Urban Land

Setting

Landform: Interfluves Landform position (two-dimensional): Summit Landform position (three-dimensional): Interfluve Across-slope shape: Convex

Interpretive groups

Land capability classification (irrigated): None specified Land capability classification (nonirrigated): 8 Hydric soil rating: No

Minor Components

Macksburg

Percent of map unit: 5 percent Landform: Ridges Landform position (two-dimensional): Summit Landform position (three-dimensional): Interfluve Down-slope shape: Linear Across-slope shape: Linear Ecological site: R108XD860IA - Loess Upland Prairie Hydric soil rating: No

References

American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO). 2004. Standard specifications for transportation materials and methods of sampling and testing. 24th edition.

American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM). 2005. Standard classification of soils for engineering purposes. ASTM Standard D2487-00.

Cowardin, L.M., V. Carter, F.C. Golet, and E.T. LaRoe. 1979. Classification of wetlands and deep-water habitats of the United States. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service FWS/OBS-79/31.

Federal Register. July 13, 1994. Changes in hydric soils of the United States.

Federal Register. September 18, 2002. Hydric soils of the United States.

Hurt, G.W., and L.M. Vasilas, editors. Version 6.0, 2006. Field indicators of hydric soils in the United States.

National Research Council. 1995. Wetlands: Characteristics and boundaries.

Soil Survey Division Staff. 1993. Soil survey manual. Soil Conservation Service. U.S. Department of Agriculture Handbook 18. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/ nrcs/detail/national/soils/?cid=nrcs142p2_054262

Soil Survey Staff. 1999. Soil taxonomy: A basic system of soil classification for making and interpreting soil surveys. 2nd edition. Natural Resources Conservation Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture Handbook 436. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/soils/?cid=nrcs142p2_053577

Soil Survey Staff. 2010. Keys to soil taxonomy. 11th edition. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/soils/?cid=nrcs142p2_053580

Tiner, R.W., Jr. 1985. Wetlands of Delaware. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and Delaware Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control, Wetlands Section.

United States Army Corps of Engineers, Environmental Laboratory. 1987. Corps of Engineers wetlands delineation manual. Waterways Experiment Station Technical Report Y-87-1.

United States Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service. National forestry manual. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/soils/ home/?cid=nrcs142p2 053374

United States Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service. National range and pasture handbook. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/ detail/national/landuse/rangepasture/?cid=stelprdb1043084

United States Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service. National soil survey handbook, title 430-VI. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/ nrcs/detail/soils/scientists/?cid=nrcs142p2_054242

United States Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service. 2006. Land resource regions and major land resource areas of the United States, the Caribbean, and the Pacific Basin. U.S. Department of Agriculture Handbook 296. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/soils/? cid=nrcs142p2_053624

United States Department of Agriculture, Soil Conservation Service. 1961. Land capability classification. U.S. Department of Agriculture Handbook 210. http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE_DOCUMENTS/nrcs142p2_052290.pdf